Leadership Council Meeting Minutes
January 24, 2013


In attendance: Paul Bailey, Springfield Partners for Community Action, Jane Banks, Center for Human Development, Tim Brennan, Pioneer Valley Planning Commission, Kathryn Buckley-Brawner, Catholic Charities, Dave Christopolis, Hilltown CDC, Patricia Crosby, Hampshire/Franklin Regional Employment Board, Michael DeChiara, United Way of Pioneer Valley, Sylvia deHaas-Phillips, United Way of Pioneer Valley, Ken Demers, Corporation for Public Management/New England Farm Workers Council, Clare Higgins, Community Action, Steve Huntley, Valley Opportunity Council, Dave Gadaire, CareerPoint, Paul Gage, Family Life Support Center, Joanne Glier, MA Department of Transitional Assistance, Brad Gordon, Berkshire Regional Housing Authority, Nat Karns, Berkshire Regional Planning Commission, Charlie Knight, former consumer/consumer advocate,  Kim Lee, Square One, Jay Levy, Eliot CHS-Homeless Services, Gerry McCafferty, City of Springfield, Diana McLean, City of Westfield, Bill Messner, Holyoke Community  College, Andrea Miller, Three County HMIS project/network data analyst, Bill Miller, Friends of the Homeless, Andrew Morehouse, Food Bank of Western Massachusetts, Rebecca Muller, Grantworks, Alana Murphy, DHCD, Lizzy Ortiz, City of Springfield,  Jerry Ray, Mental Health Association,  Mary Reardon Johsnon, YWCA of Western Massachusetts, Liz Rogers, ICHH, George Ryan, Hampden County Regional Employment Board, Jay Sacchetti, ServiceNet, Schwartz, network coordinator, Liz Sullivan, Mental Health Association, Lauren Voyer, HAPHousing, Pamela Wells, Springfield Housing Authority, Lynne Wallace, Dietz&Co. Architects, Steve Winn, Behavioral Health Network

Approval of Minutes of 10/24 meeting:

Bill Messner: moved
Charlie Knight:  seconded
All in favor:  unanimous

Western Mass Homelessness Data Update (Andrea Miller):

Homelessness has increased overall due to increase in family homelessness.  

Dramatic increase in W. Mass in particular.  Higher proportion of homeless families than we see across the state.

Numbers do not include doubled-up families.

Dipping/rising numbers correlate to funding available (e.g., HPRP, HomeBASE rental subsidies)

Discussed interest in tracking the number of people entering/exiting homelessness – the timing between entering/exiting, whether first or subsequent time.  The new federal HEARTH Act will drive data to understand these questions more.  

The data raises this most compelling question:  why are our numbers of homeless families higher than everywhere else in the state?

One factor:  the western region relies on hotels more than shelters (due to capacity) way more than other regions in the state.  Statewide, 40% of people in shelter are in hotels.  In Western Mass., that number is 65%.  And, flowing from that, it is documented that families living in hotels stay in shelter long.

Another factor:  affordability gap in Western Mass. is very great.

Agreed we need to prioritize questions triggered by this information, look into them systematically.  

Alana Murphy, Policy Director, DHCD, presented:
Overview of 3 major pieces of legislation:

Housing Bond Bill:  Administration will probably file bill in the next couple of weeks.  It will cover the capital programs, including:  Affordable Housing Trust Fund, Housing Stabilization Fund, Housing Innovation Fund, Community Based Housing, Facilities Consolidation Fund and Public Housing Capital Fund.  The last Housing Bond Bill, signed in 2008, was $1.25 billion over five years.  This is extremely important to our affordable housing efforts and a reflection of the Governor’s strong commitment to increase the state’s affordable housing stock.

Public Housing Authority Reform: Right now, the state has 240 local housing authorities, all independent.  The new legislation will create 6 regional housing authorities, each with ED, board of directors, appointed by governor.  At local level, each municipality would have a local board, local site manager and maintenance staff.  Tenants will be least affected.  Likely to see more effective service across the board.  Local housing board would have decision making power over land-use and would have input into annual plan, involving capital and tenant services.  Boundaries for 6 regional authorities not drawn yet.
Don’t see special federal programs changing.  Beginning discussions with HUD around the federal units.

Believes reform is likely, there is consensus that some reform is necessary.

Governor’s budget:  filed yesterday, includes:

RAFT: level funded at $8.7 million
MRVP: increase by $4.5 million (to $46.5 million) – annualization of additional 150 vouchers, on top of 500 vouchers originally approved.
Local housing authorities: level funded $64.4 million
Home and Healthy for Good: $1.4 m, level-funded
Public Housing: $5 million separate line-item – Commonwealth Housing Management – to begin to implement whatever public housing reform looks like

Housing Preservation and Stabilization Trust Fund - $20 million.  Funded through the savings.  Flexible trust fund – can use it for RAFT, for prevention, diversion, MRVP – anything to further Housing First.

Question re: there being no increase in assistance in the individual shelter line-item.  Bill Miller pointed out that his shelter is over-capacity, but funding hasn’t changed.  Better funded shelters are able to convert to permanent housing, but lower-funded shelters (such as Friends of the Homeless) can’t convert and are put in the position of continually rescuing people on an emergency basis.  The line-item to increase the nightly bed rate for the lower funded shelters continues to face legislators without sufficient success.

Response: Increase in HUD ESG funds intended to assist there (however, ESG is for new beds, not increasing operating funds for currently under-funded beds). Also the Supportive Housing Initiative - 1,000 units of housing to be created by 2015 - many of these units will be used for homeless individuals. 

HomeBASE line-item has $30 million decrease.  HomeBASE rental assistance is being phased out. HomeBASE household assistance at $4,000 doesn’t require as much money.

Question re: MRVPs being highly targeted this past year and therefore not as useful in Berkshire County.  Hopeful there will be a broader scope this year.

Question re: Governor’s revenue raising proposal (increase in income tax; decrease in sales tax, among other items) and its impact on the budget as a whole.  Response:  his tax proposals are an extremely high priority for the Administration and while the housing budget does not explicitly rely on the new revenue, everything is interconnected, so the whole budget would be impacted by any new revenues or loss of revenues.

Liz Rogers, executive director, Interagency Council on Housing and Homelessness, presented:
4 policy priorities:  
veterans
survivors of domestic violence
unaccompanied youth
EA reform
See attached notes by Liz Rogers for summary of talking points on each priority.

Leadership Council Discussion:

Pamela raised the question of whether the LC would take a position on the governor’s investment and revenue proposal, specifically in view of the fact that the two main investments are early childhood education and transportation, both identified priorities for serving the Network population.

Charlie Knight made a motion for the Leadership Council to endorse the Governor’s Investment and Tax Proposal.  Clare Higgins seconded.

Further discussion:

David Gadaire:  It is important that the Network reflect its true network constituency with legislators, not just present on a single issue but on all the issues, demonstrating how interconnected everything is.

Clare Higgins:  Strongly supports this particular revenue proposal.  It’s progressive, helps people who have the least, and the money raised will be spent on services that are among the most needed for the population we serve – early childhood education, community colleges and transportation.

Kim Lee:  We should consider how we help legislators respond to constituents who are against the tax increase.  We need to be there to assist with the push-back, help identify tangible benefits to the community.

Bill Miller:  Uncomfortable with making this decision in such a short time.  Need to weigh more, understand implications locally, discuss with legislators.

Ken Demers:  Recognizes discomfort of making decision so quickly but also recognizes that if we don’t vote now, we won’t have a chance to weigh in at all (next quarterly meeting is in April, post release of House budget). 

Tim Brennan:  The revenue that would be raised is based on real and pressing need.  A huge issue in this is equity:  Western Mass. regional transit authorities have continually come up on the short side of the stick since 2000.  Our legislators can get moved by this.  Now is the time.  If there is no action by July, all RTAs are back in deficit.

Andrew Morehouse:  The Network should make explicit that this vote is to support the additional revenue in order to obtain the additional investment.  Critical to keep the two connected.  There will always be people who are apprehensive.  The Network can offer “cover” for individual agencies for whom taking such a position may be more difficult.  We should support this because people are really struggling and raising revenue is our only recourse unless we figure out how to increase people’s wages.  We need to either pay people more or get more revenue through taxes.  

Steve Winn:  Another alternative to consider:  adopting a position that says we have these priorities – child care, transportation – here is why they are important to us and urging legislators to adopt policy that addresses these priorities.  Instead of endorsing a specific plan, endorse priorities in general.  

Clare Higgins:  Wants to support this particular proposal.  It has all the components we are looking for (progressive, serves our population).

Michael DeChiara:  This is an opportunity to go beyond and reach out to other stakeholders.  Not just a “human service” argument.  We can reach out to businesses, too.  Make the claim that without a transportation system or educational system that works, we ultimately can’t end homelessness.

A vote on the motion to support the Governor’s tax and investment proposal as it represents the opportunity to positively impact the Network’s constituents in two specific areas identified by the Network as challenges for homeless individuals and families and aligns with our mission of ending homelessness:

All in favor; one opposed.  Motion carries.

Agreed that Pamela will convene a smaller working group to strategize about the framing of this position and to brainstorm legislator outreach.  Will carry this out through the community engagement committee.  

Fireman Foundation and Transportation Analysis
Pamela reported that the Network, with Corporation for Public Management, CareerPoint and ServiceNet, received $300,000 from the Fireman Foundation for workforce development for homeless families.  This is a very exciting accomplishment for the region, especially in view of Fireman’s vision of this effort as a pilot project which they hope to expand after initial success.  The Network is one of four grantees across the state.

As part of the workforce development effort, the Network has continued to work with the regional planning commissions to capture the barriers posed by the inadequate public transportation system.  Each RPC created summary scenarios, plus data, reflecting these barriers.  This will be great material for legislative meetings, and now provide an excellent companion piece during regarding the Governor’s investment and revenue proposal.  Great thanks to Pioneer Valley Planning Commission, Franklin Regional Council of Governments and Berkshire Regional Planning Commission for their partnership in this effort.
Continuum of Care update:

Gerry McCafferty shared an update regarding the restructuring of the CoCs so that now the Springfield CoC has expanded to include all of Hampden County and the Three County CoC has become Hampshire, Franklin and Berkshire Counties.  

HUD requires homelessness point in time count in January – next Wed., 1/30.  Count housing units available, transitional housing, permanent supportive housing and rapid housing – identifying gaps in the system.  Also looking at the street population and determining the numbers out there.

CoC governance:  big challenge for Springfield because it had been Springfield only and now has to figure out how to create a governance structure that includes all other Hampden County municipalities, and how the new configuration relates to Springfield’s 10 year plan.

Dave Christopolis, Three County CoC:  major agenda item is to create economies of scale with the new geography (given rural and wide geography).  It is an unpredictable funding environment which creates additional challenge.  The Network is very important to the CoC’s continuing work and we are just beginning to figure out how the two intersect.

Peg Keller, former Three County CoC coordinator, shared special thanks to Dave Christopolis, Gerry McCafferty, Andrea Miller and Rebecca Muller for shepherding the transition of the CoCs.

Network Governance:

Chair terms ended last December 2012.  Need to create an interim plan while we get through our own strategic planning process.  Lynne Wallace and Father Stan are willing to continue to serve in their co-chair capacity for another year.

Dave Christopolis moved to nominate Lynne Wallace and Father Stan to continue to serve as co-chairs for the next year.
Charlie Knight seconded.

All in favor: unanimous.  Thank you, Lynne and Father Stan!

Network Budget Update:

The Network did not receive $15,000 in coordinator funding from the Community Foundation of Western Mass. (was funded last year at this amount by them).  This puts us in a small deficit by fiscal year’s end.  We need to look at other sources of revenue. Lynne and Pamela have met to discuss the implications, have some clarity on what the impact to Pamela’s schedule is and will be working with the Steering Committee to identify priorities in case things get tight. 

Liz Rogers thought perhaps a representative may have filed some legislation for additional funding [note: since meeting, Liz clarified that this was not the case.]

Rebecca Muller:  believes the Network is vital to all the collaborations that take place.  CoC applications rely on the Network, which has become the key way we respond to how we’re ending homelessness in our region.  We need to use and pitch this in our pursuit for funding.

 Andrea Miller:  we have to value ourselves enough to seek funding for this resource to help sustain this activity going forward.

Will continue to discuss as we move forward in our strategic plan, it is critical that Leadership Council members identify potential areas of private funding and grants to keep the Coordinator position functioning in western MA. Lynne Wallace noted that no one agency has the capacity nor the mission to be the convener and collaborator that the Network can and that to continue to move forward the discussions and initiatives that the Pamela does through her work is critical. 

Next meeting dates:  4/24 Franklin County, 7/25 Hampshire County, 10/23 Berkshire County

